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USPS-operated retail facility may not 
be discontinued sooner than 60 days 
after the first day of the posting of the 
notice required by paragraph (g)(1) of 
this section. 

(3) Actions during appeal—(i) Imple-
mentation of discontinuance. If an appeal 
is filed, only the responsible Head-
quarters Vice President may direct a 
discontinuance before disposition of 
the appeal. However, the USPS-oper-
ated retail facility may not be perma-
nently discontinued sooner than 60 
days after the first day of the posting 
of the notice required by paragraph 
(g)(1) of this section. 

(ii) Display of appeal documents. The 
Office of General Counsel must provide 
the District Manager with copies of all 
pleadings, notices, orders, briefs, and 
opinions filed in the appeal proceeding. 

(A) The District Manager must en-
sure that copies of all these documents 
are prominently displayed and avail-
able for public inspection in the USPS- 
operated retail facilities where the 
Final Determination was posted under 
paragraph (g)(1)(i) of this section. If the 
operation of that USPS-operated retail 
facility has been suspended, the Dis-
trict Manager must ensure that copies 
are displayed in the USPS-operated re-
tail facilities likely to be serving the 
affected customers. 

(B) All documents except the Postal 
Regulatory Commission’s final order 
and opinion must be displayed until 
the final order and opinion are issued. 
The final order and opinion must be 
displayed at the USPS-operated retail 
facility to be discontinued for 30 days 
or until the effective date of the dis-
continuance, whichever is earlier. The 
final order and opinion must be dis-
played for 30 days in all other USPS- 
operated retail facilities where the 
Final Determination was posted under 
paragraph (g)(1)(i) of this section. 

(4) Actions following appeal decision 
—(i) Determination affirmed. If the Com-
mission dismisses the appeal or affirms 
the Postal Service’s determination, the 
official closing date of the office must 
be published in the Postal Bulletin, ef-
fective anytime after the Commission 
renders its opinion, if not previously 
implemented under § 241.3(g)(3)(i). How-
ever, the USPS-operated retail facility 
may not be discontinued sooner than 60 

days after the first day of the posting 
of the notice required under 
§ 241.3(g)(1). 

(ii) Determination returned for further 
consideration. If the Commission re-
turns the matter for further consider-
ation, the responsible Headquarters 
Vice President must direct that either: 

(A) Notice be provided under para-
graph (f)(3) of this section that the pro-
posed discontinuance is determined not 
to be warranted or 

(B) The matter be returned to an ap-
propriate stage under this section for 
further consideration following such 
instructions as the responsible Head-
quarters Vice President may provide. 

[76 FR 41420, July 14, 2011; 76 FR 43898, July 
22, 2011, as amended at 76 FR 66187, Oct. 26, 
2011; 77 FR 46950, Aug. 7, 2012] 

§ 241.4 Expansion, relocation, and con-
struction of post offices. 

(a) Application. (1) This section ap-
plies when the USPS contemplates any 
one of the following projects with re-
spect to a customer service facility: ex-
pansion, relocation to another existing 
building, or new construction, except 
when the project is to meet an emer-
gency requirement or for temporary 
use. Emergency situations include, but 
are not limited to, earthquakes, floods, 
fire, lease terminations, safety factors, 
environmental causes, or any other ac-
tions that would force an immediate 
relocation from an existing facility. 
Temporary relocation of space is used 
for, but not limited to, holidays, spe-
cial events, or for overflow business. 
Use of emergency and temporary space 
will be limited to 180 days in duration. 
Any additional incremental time peri-
ods of up to 180 days each must be ap-
proved by the Vice President, Facili-
ties. 

(2) This section does not apply when 
the project under consideration is lim-
ited to repair and alterations, such as— 

(i) Painting; 
(ii) Repairs; 
(iii) Replacement or upgrade of struc-

tural or functional elements of a postal 
building or of its equipment; 

(iv) Paving, striping, or other repair 
of parking areas; 

(v) Landscaping. 
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(b) Purpose. The purpose of the proce-
dures required by this section is to as-
sure increased opportunities for mem-
bers of the communities who may be 
affected by certain USPS facility 
projects, along with local officials, to 
convey their views concerning the con-
templated project and have them con-
sidered prior to any final decision to 
expand, relocate to another existing 
building, or construct a new building 
that is owned or leased. 

(c) Expansion, relocation, new con-
struction. When a need is identified that 
will require the expansion, relocation, 
or new construction of a customer 
service facility, postal representatives 
responsible for the project will take 
the following steps in accordance with 
the time schedule shown: 

(1) Personally visit one or more of 
the highest ranking local public offi-
cials (generally individuals holding 
elective office). During the visit, the 
postal representatives will— 

(i) Identify the need and fully de-
scribe the project that is under consid-
eration to meet it, explain the process 
by which the Postal Service will solicit 
and consider input from the affected 
community, and solicit a working part-
nership with the community officials 
for the success of the project. 

(ii) Emphasize that in meeting a need 
for increased space, the first priority is 
to expand the existing facility; the sec-
ond priority is to find an existing 
building in the same area as the cur-
rent facility; and the third option is to 
build on a new site; all within the 
downtown area, if possible. 

(iii) Ask that a Postal Service pres-
entation of the project be placed on the 
regular agenda of a public meeting or 
hearing. If no such meeting is planned 
within the next 60 days or the agenda 
of a planned meeting cannot accommo-
date the project, the USPS will sched-
ule its own public hearing concerning 
the project, and will advertise the 
meeting or hearing in a local general 
circulation newspaper. 

(iv) Give the local officials a letter 
describing the intended project. 

(2) Notify the lessor of the affected 
facility of the project, in writing. 

(3) Send an initial news release to 
local communications media. 

(4)(i) Post in the public lobby of the 
affected post offices a copy of the let-
ter given to local officials, or the news 
release, or, space permitting, both. If 
such information is available at the 
time, include in the posting a public 
notice of the date, time, and location 
of a public meeting or hearing at least 
7 days prior to the meeting or hearing. 

(ii) Except as provided in this para-
graph, attend, or conduct, one or more 
public hearings to describe the project 
to the community, invite questions, so-
licit written comment, and describe 
the process by which community input 
will be considered. If it is believed at 
the time that the existing facility is 
not able to be expanded or that expan-
sion is impracticable, disclose that fact 
and the reasons supporting that belief. 
If, during the public meeting or hear-
ing process, a new development should 
occur to allow for an expansion of the 
existing facility, the Postal Service 
will make a good faith effort in pur-
suing this alternative. Under excep-
tional circumstances that would pre-
vent postal representatives from at-
tending a public meeting or conducting 
a postal hearing on the planned project 
within a reasonable time, and subject 
to approval of the Vice President, Fa-
cilities, the Postal Service may dis-
tribute a notification card to all af-
fected customers, seeking their com-
ments or other feedback. An example 
of exceptional circumstances would be 
a project in a sparsely populated area 
remote from the seat of local govern-
ment or any forum where a postal con-
ducted meeting could be held. 

(iii) At any public meeting or hear-
ing, advise local officials and the com-
munity of their appeal rights and the 
process by which an appeal can be 
made. Information provided must in-
clude time limitations and an address 
for the appeal. 

(5) Review comments and notify local 
officials of decision. Not less than 15 
days after the date of the most recent 
public meeting, or after receipt of noti-
fication cards, make a decision that 
takes into account community input 
and is consistent with postal objectives 
(e.g., expansion, relocation to another 
building, or construction of a new 
owned or leased facility), and notify 
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local officials in writing. This notifica-
tion must include information on the 
availability and terms of review under 
paragraph (c)(6) of this section. At the 
same time, post a copy of the notifica-
tion letter in the local post office for 
the community. Take no action on the 
decision for at least 30 days following 
notification of local officials and the 
community. 

(6) Within the time period identified 
in paragraph (c)(5) of this section, any 
person may request in writing that the 
decision be reviewed by the Vice Presi-
dent, Facilities, at Postal Service 
Headquarters. No particular format is 
required for requesting review, but the 
request must be in writing and identify 
the post office or location affected; and 
should identify the decision objected 
to, and state the reasons for the objec-
tion. The Vice President, Facilities, 
will obtain the views of the decision 
maker, review relevant parts of the 
project file, and if necessary request 
more information from the appellant. 
Upon review of the facts, the Vice 
President, or a representative, will 
issue a written determination, if pos-
sible, within 15 days. In no event will 
the Postal Service take action on the 
decision being reviewed until 15 days 
following issuance of the final review 
determination. If the determination on 
review is to set aside the decision, the 
project process will return to the pub-
lic hearing stage of paragraph (c)(4) of 
this section. 

(7) Advertise for sites and existing 
buildings, in accordance with existing 
postal procedures. 

(d) Discontinuance of post offices; his-
toric preservation. (1) It is the policy of 
the Postal Service, by virtue of Board 
of Governors Resolution No. 82–7, to 
comply with Section 106 of the general 
provisions of the National Historic 
Preservation Act, 16 U.S.C. 470, et seq., 
Executive Order 12072, and Executive 
Order 13006. Therefore, any facility 
project that will have an effect on cul-
tural resources will be undertaken in 
accordance with that policy. 

(2) Any action involving the closing 
or other discontinuance of a post office 
shall be undertaken only in accordance 
with 39 U.S.C. 404(b) and 39 CFR 243.1. 
In the event a facility action is subject 
to both this section, and either the 

NHPA or the post office discontinuance 
requirements, all comment periods and 
other public participation matters 
shall be governed by those statutes. 

(e) Site selection. (1) When the decision 
is to advertise for sites and existing 
buildings, and after such sites have 
been identified, advise local officials in 
writing of all contending sites, and 
with respect to all sites not selected, 
provide an explanation. This notice 
will advise local officials, and the com-
munity, that no decision to select a 
site will be made for a minimum of 30 
days, and that comments or discus-
sions of all sites are solicited. Post a 
copy of this letter in the lobby of the 
affected post office for public notice. 

(2) Once a specific site is then se-
lected, notify local officials in writing 
of the selection decision. 

(3) Take no final action to acquire or 
lease the selected site for 30 days fol-
lowing the notification in paragraph 
(e)(2) of this section. 

(f) Planning, zoning, building codes. In 
carrying out customer service facilities 
projects, it is the policy of the Postal 
Service to comply with local planning 
and zoning requirements and building 
codes consistent with prudent business 
practices and unique postal require-
ments. In order to promote a partner-
ship with local officials and assure con-
formance with local building codes, 
plans and drawings will be sent to the 
appropriate building department or 
other officials for review. Where pay-
ment of fees is normally required of 
private entities, the Postal Service will 
pay a reasonable fee for the review. 
The Postal Service will give local pub-
lic officials written notice of any time-
ly, written objections or recommenda-
tions that it does not plan to adopt or 
implement. 

(g) Continuing communication. During 
construction, whether renovation or 
new construction, the postmaster 
should keep local officials and the com-
munity informed via letters and news 
releases. The postmaster and other 
postal officials should plan, conduct 
and invite the community and local of-
ficials to any ‘‘grand opening’’, as ap-
propriate. 

[63 FR 46656, Sept. 2, 1998] 
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PART 242—CHANGE OF SITE 

§ 242.2 Change of site—fourth-class of-
fices. 

Report by memorandum to chief, or-
ganization and management branch, 
when change in site is necessary. Com-
plete Form 1021 when furnished. Retain 
one copy in files. If new location is one- 
fourth of a mile or more from existing 
location, furnish a statement signed by 
majority of customers approving 
change. When a change involves mov-
ing a post office from one county to an-
other, notify the Deputy Postmaster 
General, of the circumstances (includ-
ing a sketch showing present and pro-
posed sites), and await approval of that 
Division. 

(39 U.S.C. 401) 

[36 FR 4765, Mar. 12, 1971] 

PART 243—CONDUCT OF OFFICES 

§ 243.2 Quarters. 
(a) Employee bulletin boards. Bulletin 

boards may be placed in workrooms 
and employees’ lunchrooms for dis-
playing notices as prescribed in this 
manual and Management Labor Orga-
nization Agreements. 

(b) Location of offices. Postal units 
may not be located in, or directly con-
nected to, a room in which intoxicating 
liquor is sold to be consumed on the 
premises. 

(c) Lost articles. When articles are 
turned in to employees, the name and 
address of the finder shall be recorded 
so the article may be returned to him 
if not claimed by the loser. If the name 
of the finder cannot be obtained, and 
the article is not claimed within 30 
days, it must be disposed of in the 
same manner as unidentified material 
found loose in the mail. Do not return 
postal money orders to the finder. Mail 
to Money Order Branch, Accounting 
Division, U.S. Postal Service, General 
Accounting Office Building, Wash-
ington, DC 20260, with a memorandum 
of explanation. 

(d) Public use of restrooms. Restrooms 
off public corridors shall normally be 
kept open during regular hours of busi-
ness for the benefit of the public. 
Where vandalism or loitering cannot be 

controlled, postmasters may lock rest-
rooms, furnishing those agencies 
served by the restrooms, keys for em-
ployee use. This shall not be construed 
to permit access by nonpostal per-
sonnel to restrooms in restricted postal 
areas. 

(e) Letter drops. At all except fourth- 
class post offices, provide a regulation 
letterbox for depositing mail in front of 
or next to the post office. Show collec-
tion time schedules on letterboxes. At 
fourth-class offices, if a letterbox is not 
supplied, provide a slot in the outer 
post office door. When messengers or 
star route carriers have access to lob-
bies, door slot deposits must lead to a 
locked box. 

(f) Hour signs. Display hours of win-
dow service prominently at all first-, 
second-, and third-class post offices, 
classified stations and branches, and 
annexes. Use Sign 41, Hours decal set, 
available in supply centers. 

(g) Service of process on postal premises. 
Postmasters or other installation 
heads shall permit service on postal 
premises of civil and criminal process 
affecting employees in personal mat-
ters, when such service of process will 
not interfere with postal operations. 
Process servers should be directed to 
the postmaster’s or installation head’s 
office, where the employee will be 
called in and service made. Section 
265.10 of this chapter contains rules re-
garding compliance with subpoena 
duces tecum, court orders, and sum-
monses where official business or offi-
cial records are involved. 

(h) Public service areas—prohibited 
items. Photographs of an incumbent or 
former President or Postmaster Gen-
eral are not to be displayed in post of-
fice lobbies or in common use public 
service areas such as elevator lobbies 
and corridors in facilities owned by or 
leased to the Postal Service. Further, 
such photographs are not to be requi-
sitioned or purchased by postal instal-
lations at Postal Service expense. 

(39 U.S.C. 501) 

[36 FR 4765, Mar. 12, 1971, as amended at 39 
FR 38376, Oct. 31, 1974; 40 FR 8820, Mar. 3, 
1975; 42 FR 33722, July 1, 1977; 44 FR 39854, 
July 6, 1979] 
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